
 

 
May 5, 2020 
 
Benjamin M. Melnick, Deputy Director  
Division of Water Resource Management  
Florida Department of Environmental Protection  
2600 Blair Stone Road 
Tallahassee, Florida, 32399-2400 
 
Office of the General Counsel 
Department of Environmental Protection 
3900 Commonwealth Boulevard, Mail Station 35 
Tallahassee FL 32399-3000  
Agency_Clerk@dep.state.fl.us 
 
RE: Request for an extension of time in accordance with Rule 62-110.106(4) F.A.C. regarding FPL 
draft NPDES permit number FL-0001562 

Dear Benjamin Melnick, 

The undersigned environmental and conservation organizations write to request an extension of 
time of at least 60 days to determine whether to file a Petition for an Administrative Hearing regarding the 
Florida Department of Environmental Protection (FDEP) Notice of Intent to Issue draft NPDES Permit 
FL-0001562. Under Rule 62-110.106(4), F.A.C., a person whose substantial interests are affected by 
FDEP action may request an extension of time to file a Petition for an Administrative Hearing challenging 
that action. FDEP may, for good cause shown, grant the request. The Notice of Intent to Issue was 
published in the Miami Herald on April 23, 2020, and none of the undersigned were aware of the Notice 
of Intent to Issue until that date (despite the fact that it is dated April 13). 

The undersigned organizations have longstanding, demonstrated substantial interests in ensuring 
that Everglades restoration efforts are not undermined by operations of the Cooling Canal System (CCS) 
at the Florida Power and Light (FPL) Turkey Point facility.  Our organizations have, individually and 
together, long advocated for Everglades and Biscayne Bay restoration and for specific restoration projects 
in the vicinity of the Turkey Point facility that are put at risk as a result of discharges of pollutants from 
the CCS.  We have specifically advocated for full implementation of the C-111 Spreader Canal and 
Biscayne Bay Coastal Wetlands projects, which are likely to be adversely affected as a result of the 
proposed permit.  Our members and organizations use and enjoy Biscayne Bay, Biscayne National Park, 
Biscayne Aquatic Preserve, Florida Keys Marine Sanctuary and the Everglades ecosystem in areas 

 



 

affected by continued operation of the CCS, and their use and enjoyment of these areas are adversely 
affected by pollution from and impacts of the CCS. 

We request an extension for determining whether to file a Petition for an Administrative Hearing 
for the following good cause.  First, the undersigned respectfully submit that the Covid-19 pandemic, 
which has caused unprecedented disruption for more than a month to the normal operation of virtually 
every citizen, business and non-profit organization both in this country and throughout the world and 
which continues to present organizations such as ours with additional hurdles and challenges in reaching 
out to affected members and coordinating a response to this notice, constitutes “good cause” to request an 
extension of time to evaluate the draft permit, reach out to our members, and potentially work with FDEP 
to address conflicts with Everglades restoration that the draft permit poses.  

Compounding the problems caused by the Covid-19 pandemic, on April 23, 2020 -- 10 days after 
the date on FDEP’s Notice of Intent to Issue this permit and the date the Notice was published in the 
Miami Herald -- the United States Supreme Court announced its opinion in County of Maui vs Hawaii 
Wildlife Fund et al, 590 U.S. ___ (2020)(hereinafter, “Hawaii Wildlife Fund”).  The court’s opinion in 
Hawaii Wildlife Fund resolved uncertainty regarding whether and under what circumstances discharges 
that travel through groundwater to adjacent waters of the United States must be permitted pursuant to the 
federal Clean Water Act’s National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (NPDES) permitting system. 
Draft NPDES permit number FL-0001562 is – at best – ambiguous and internally contradictory as to what 
discharges it in fact authorizes, and what discharges would be illegal unpermitted discharges under the 
Clean Water Act and Florida law.  These ambiguities, contradictions and oversights should be addressed 
before the draft permit is finalized.  

In light of the major and lengthy disruption caused by the Covid-19 Pandemic and the recent 
Supreme Court decision in Hawaii Wildlife Fund, we respectfully request a 60-day extension of time to 
evaluate this permit in light of the Hawaii Wildlife Fund decision and determine whether to file a Petition 
for an Administrative Hearing. In addition, we would be interested in meeting with FDEP during the 
extension period to discuss potential additions/edits to the draft permit to try to resolve our concerns with 
FDEP related to continued operations of the CCS and consistency with Hawaii Wildlife Fund.  Thank you 
for your consideration of this request. 

 

Sincerely,  

 

 


